NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

JULY 17, 2009
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
These minutes follow the actual order of business as conducted, not necessarily the order of the agenda

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Friday, July 17, 2009
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:00 a.m., Friday, July 17, 2009.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez and Christine Hall.  Board member participating by phone was James Miyagishima.  Board member absent was David Baland.  Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent; Retha Coburn, Director of Business and Finance; Danette Fuller, Instructional Lead Teacher; and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent was the recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
John Williams led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests upon convening of the meeting.
IV. Announcements – Comments

James Miyagishima wished everyone a good morning and thanked everyone for allowing him to participate by phone.  He stated that he has been traveling to Albuquerque a great deal lately and appreciates the fact that he did not have to travel up for this meeting.  
Caroline Benavidez wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has been very busy teaching extended school year and is already planning for the new school year.
Christine Hall wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she just got back from attending the National Federation of the Blind Convention in Detroit.  She stated that New Mexico had 32 representatives in attendance, which included parents and blind children.  She stated that it was an outstanding convention which included a panel by the Parents of Blind Children with Carol Castellano, who is the current president of the National Organization of Parents of Blind Children.  The New Mexico National Federation of the Blind convention was also a big success and was attended by Superintendent Lyle who was available to answer questions regarding NMSBVI and the services that we provide.  She stated that the NM NFB will be participating in the NM State Fair parade and would welcome participation by NMSBVI.  
Alicia McAninch wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is good to be at the ECP site for this meeting.  She stated that she had the pleasure of taking a tour of the capital projects that are currently underway on the Alamogordo.  Margie Macias, Doug Shoemaker, and Randy Puryear provided her with a tour of the extensive work that is going on at Jack Hall and the Natatorium.  She also had the opportunity to see the recent renovation work that was completed in Practical Arts.  She stated that it was good to see that there are already staff on campus working on the new Life Skills Program that will be housed in the Practical Arts building, as well as other areas around the campus.  She personally thanked Margie Macias, Doug Shoemaker, and Randy Puryear for taking a couple hours out of their busy day to provide her with the tour of the capital projects.  She stated that she is proud to announce that the newly selected Mrs. New Mexico is an employee of NMSBVI.  Dena Curran, who oversees our inclusion program, was recently crowned as Mrs. New Mexico.  She stated that we not only have brains on staff but beauty as well.  She stated that the Alamogordo Daily News announced a couple of days ago that there were be a concert, consisting of multiple bands, that will benefit the NMSBVI music program.  She stated that on a sad note, she recently attended the funeral of Marianne Romero who volunteered as a foster grandparent at NMSBVI for many years.  She will be greatly missed.  
V. Input

A. Parent Input.  

There was no one present for parent input.
B. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the meeting agenda.   Superintendent Lyle asked that the Personnel Report be tabled until after Executive Session, and we have an audit entrance conference scheduled for 10:00 a.m., during Executive Session.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of May 21, 2009.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  Caroline Benavidez stated that page 4 of the minutes contains an incorrect time when the Board of Regents came out of Executive Session.  The minutes reflect that the Board of Regents came out of Executive Session at 1:12 a.m. when actually it was 1:12 p.m.  John Williams stated that he would make that correction to the minutes.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 21, 2009, as amended.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to take the opportunity to tell the Board that NMSBVI has the most amazing Leadership Team.  She stated that the Leadership Team is truly remarkable and she wants to ensure that the Board of Regents is aware of the hard work and dedication that is routinely practiced, not only by the representatives attending this meeting, but also the coordinators of our programs and all those who agree to take on new projects.  Everyone, without exception, steps up and meets all of the challenges that they are presented with.  She stated that she realizes that the Board routinely hears her voice regarding NMSBVI, but it truly is the men and women of NMSBVI that make it all happen.  President McAninch stated that she can attest to what was stated by Superintendent Lyle.  She stated that during her visits to the campus she sees a great deal of enthusiasm exhibited by everyone she comes into contact with.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions regarding the Superintendent’s Report.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – May & June 2009

Discussed during Executive Session, approved following Executive Session.

B. Monthly Investment Report – April & May 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Report for April & May 2009.  She stated that it is always her pleasure to present positive reports.  Even though the economy is fluctuating, our investment reports show stability.  Even though the market values did decline, the interest that we received offset the losses and fees that are associated with our portfolio.  Overall our market values for April and May 2009 did increase.  She stated that on July 1, 2009 we withdrew $500,000.00 from the quasi-endowment to supplement our operating budget.  She stated that this withdrawal will be reflected in the July 2009 investment report, which will be presented to the Board during the September 2009 Regular Meeting.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report – April & May 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Report for April & May 2009.  She stated that she would like to focus on the May 2009 report as it contains the most current information.  She reported that at the end of May 2009 we were through 92% of our fiscal year.  NMSBVI continues to operate under budget.  The departments have all continued to work well while at the same time ensuring that they protect the schools funds and spend wisely.  She stated that the June 2009 report should reflect that we remain at least 10% under the budget that was approved by the Board of Regents.  We finished the 2008-2009 Fiscal Year well within our budget.  Retha Coburn reviewed the revenue and expenditures as reflected in the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch congratulated and commended all of the departments for being so diligent in keeping within the budget.  She stated that perhaps we need to send our staff to Santa Fe and provide lessons in fiscal management.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Retha Coburn and Veronica Hernandez have consistently stated that if we adequately fund our initiatives we don’t run over budget.  If we have enough to do what we do, then we can find ways to back-out expenditures.  The school has done an exceptional job of fiscal management by avoiding management by crisis.  We recognize what it takes to management a department, and constantly challenge ourselves to cut costs.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she appreciates the foresight that is put into budgeting for capital projects.  That results in significant savings to the NMSBVI budget.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the April & May 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Reports.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the April & May 2009 Operating Budget/Expense Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D. Balance Sheet – April & May 2009.
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheets for April and May 2009.  She stated that these reports are provided to the Board so that they may determine whether NMSBVI keeps enough cash on hand to pay it’s obligations.  She stated that these reports indicate that our cash and cash equivalents for April and May 2009 were very high, as was the accounts receivable balance.  She stated that these reports indicate that we have sufficient funds to cover our obligations.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented Balance Sheets.  There were no questions. 
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:19 a.m. to 10:33 a.m., July 17, 2009
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:19 a.m., Friday, July 17, 2009, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues including Long Term Disability and Upcoming Retirements; Hiring of New Certified Staff including the Business Manager, and Acting Director of Instructional Services; Legal Issues including an update of the status of employment appeals, and update of the status of work with former employee; and the Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Hall, and Benavidez, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Julianne Hall, Business & Finance Manager, and Mr. Dominic Fierro of Fierro & Fierro, LLC will participate in the Audit Entrance Conference only.  Roll call vote:  Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:33 a.m., Friday, July 17, 2009 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues including Long Term Disability and Upcoming Retirements; Hiring of New Certified Staff including the Business Manager, and Acting Director of Instructional Services; Legal Issues including an update of the status of employment appeals, and update of the status of work with former employee; and the Audit Entrance Conference.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to: hire Brenda Shelly Wade for the position of full time Registered Nurse at an hourly wage of $32.44; reassign Julianne Hall to the position of Business & Finance Manager at an annual salary of $45.515.64; reassign Danette Fuller to the position of Acting Director of Instructional Support Services at an annual salary of $72,761.04.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
X. Policies & Procedures

A.
Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 000, Implementing Directive.
Superintendent Lyle presented a recommendation to delete NMSBVI Policy 000.  She stated that this is a very old policy that no longer serves a purpose, and is not required by any authority.  In an effort to clean up our policy and procedures directory this policy should be removed.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 000, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 105, Title IX Notification/Section 504 Responsibilities – Employment/Work Place.


Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 105.  She stated that the revision to this policy is very simple.  The previous policy cited Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended through 1998.  The reference has been changed to “including future amendments”.  This revision will allow the policy to remain current when new federal laws are amended.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 105, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 106, Title IX Notification/Section 504 Responsibilities – Free and Appropriate Education.


Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 106.  She explained that this policy was revised in the same manner as Policy 105, and for the same reason as stated for Policy 105.

UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 106, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 206, Confidentiality of Records and Documents.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 206.  She stated that the revisions to Policy 206 are fairly extensive and written to ensure that NMSBVI is in full compliance with IDEA, FERPA, and HIPAA regulations as they deal with student and staff records.  She stated that the content of the policy is not significantly changed, it has simply been written in a manner that makes it easier to understand.  She reviewed the revision so that the Board is completely aware of the contents of the policy.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 206, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 500, Educational Program.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 500.  She stated that this is the policy that addresses how NMSBVI serves students.  NMSBVI has a system that mirrors the state system for how students are identified, how they get enrolled in Special Education, and how it is determined that a residential campus is the best placement for the student.  Policy 500 formalizes this system and serves as evidence that we strictly follow federal and state laws.  She stated that this policy has been revised to ensure that it is comprehensive and easily understood.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the policy addresses the need for placement determination on an annual basis.  Superintendent Lyle stated that paragraph 2.3 of the policy does require placement determination “at least annually and will be based on the individualized educational program”.  President McAninch stated that paragraph 3 contains a typographical error.  The first sentence contains the phrase “Gifted Studenta” when it should be “Gifted Students”.  John Williams indicated that he will make that correction before the policy is distributed.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 500, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 501, Locally Approved Credit.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 501.  She stated that the Board of Regents and school boards have the right to add to the requirements for graduation.  She stated that in 1995 the Board of Regents made some shifts in the required courses that could be used for credit, under elective credits.  She stated that the one requirement that the Board has included is the expanded core curriculum which includes life competencies, orientation and mobility, Braille, activities of daily living, tech lab, and compensatory skills.  She stated that the presented revision deletes the requirement for a final exam for elective courses, and changes the total elective credits to 7.5 versus the previously required 9 credits.  She stated that the final exam requirement is very difficult to do when we are dealing with courses that may actually involve the student working a job within the community to obtain job skills or life skills.  Caroline Benavidez asked if we have a process in place to assess student progress in the areas of the expanded core curriculum.  She believes that the requirement for a final exam was the tool that was being utilized for progress assessment.  Superintendent Lyle stated that our current practice is to assess students at the beginning of the school, in the expanded core areas.  They will then be placed in the life skills program based on that assessment.  Two additional assessments will be conducted during the year.  One will be in the middle of the year with the other at the end of the year.  This is the tool that will be utilized to assess progress.   President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no other questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 501, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 502, Diploma Issuance.

Superintendent Lyle stated that this policy is being recommended for deletion as its contents have been incorporated into NMSBVI Policy 526, which was approved by the Board at the May 21, 2009 Regular Meeting.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 502, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
H. Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 505, Joint Powers Agreements.

Superintendent Lyle stated that this policy is being recommended for deletion as its contents have been incorporated into NMSBVI Policy 526, which was approved by the Board at the May 21, 2009 Regular Meeting.

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 505, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

I. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 508, Qualifying Criteria for Outreach Itinerant Services.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 508.  She stated that this policy has been revised to more accurately address the current Outreach Itinerant Services model.  She stated that this policy has been realigned with the federal and state laws.  This policy delineates how school age children, within school districts around the state, get picked up for services by our Itinerant Teachers.  She reviewed the referral and placement determination processes that are addressed in this policy for birth to 3 and school age children.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 508, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J. Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 510, Confidentiality of Student Records.

Superintendent Lyle stated that this policy is being recommended for deletion as its contents have been incorporated into NMSBVI Policy 206 which was approved by the Board earlier during this meeting.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 510, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

K. Deletion of NMSBVI Policy 630, Vault.

Superintendent Lyle stated that this policy is being recommended for deletion as its contents have been incorporated into NMSBVI Policy 206 which was approved by the Board earlier during this meeting.

UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to delete NMSBVI Policy 630, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Following presentation of the policy revisions and deletions Superintendent Lyle thanked Carolyn Vick for her work to identify the policies that needed revisions or deletion and worked very hard with her to formulate concise and comprehensive policy revisions, which have now been presented to, and approved by the Board of Regents.  She stated the additional policy recommendations will be brought to the Board during future meetings. The Board thanked Superintendent Lyle and Carolyn Vick for their hard work on this project.
XI.
Other Items.

A. Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle stated that at the request of the Board of Regents she will be asking different programs to submit their goals to the Board for review.  She stated that she plans to present 2 – 3 program goals to the Board at each meeting.  Valerie Tiensvold, Outreach Program Coordinator will present her goals to the Board during this meeting's Major Focus.  Superintendent Lyle presented the goals for the Life Skills Program.  She stated that the goals are the result of a thorough review of the Expanded Core Curriculum that was conducted by Kelly King, Instructional Lead Teacher, and Jackie Cope, Behavioral Specialist.  The areas of focus for the Life Skills Program will include job exploration, job skills training, independent living skills, preparation for transition to post-graduation living, social skills building, development of self-advocacy and self-determination skills, health and sexuality education, organization, money management, and development of leisure skills.  The new Life Skills Program is the result of combining the existing Independent Living Skills Program, the Personal Home Management, Family & Consumer Sciences and Life Competency Programs, into a smooth, individualized program that will increasingly focus on functional, independent life preparation experiences as each student nears graduation.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it has been exciting to watch this new program develop and is confident that our students will benefit from it.  The Board voiced their pleasure and excitement regarding the new Life Skills Program.  Caroline Benavidez asked which groups of students are being targeted for this new program.  Danette Fuller stated that it has been designed for the career and ability students.  Superintendent Lyle stated that while this is initially designed for career and ability students, every student at NMSBVI will be assessed to determine what pieces of the Life Skills Program they need for success.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the Life Skills Program is dove-tailing with the transition piece of the IEP.  Danette Fuller and Superintendent Lyle stated that it does dove-tail with the transition piece of the IEP.  She stated that Jaretta Burk, our Transition Coordinator has been a major contributor to the development of the new Life Skills Program.  President McAninch asked if the Board could be provided a tour of the Life Skills Program during the September Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will have that as our September Major Focus.  Danette Fuller stated that the program will be in the very early stages since it is close to the beginning of the school year, but she would be happy to provide the Board with a tour and overview of the program.  Caroline Benavidez stated that this program will not only benefit our students but the blind community as a whole.
IX.
Major Focus.

Valerie Tiensvold, Outreach Program Coordinator provided the Board with an overview of her quarterly report and the Outreach Programs initiatives and goals. 
Cindy Faris, Lead Instructional Teacher for the Birth to 3 Program provided the Board with an overview of the Birth to 3 Program and their initiatives and goals.
XI.
Other Items (continued).

B.
NMSBVI Vision Statement.


Superintendent Lyle presented a draft revision to the NMSBVI Vision Statement.  She stated it has been a long time since we reviewed the school’s vision and mission statement and she has realized that the existing statements do not adequately reflect the current vision and mission of the school.  She stated that our school’s vision statement is the driver for all of the work that we do at NMSBVI and needs to be realigned.  The Leadership Team has taken a look at the existing statement and drafted a revision based on the new direction that NMSBVI is taking.   The proposed revision more clearly reflects what we believe our vision should be.  The revised statement reads:  “As a leader in the field of educational services for those who are blind or visually impaired, NMSBVI will provide a comprehensive array of resources, programs and services within New Mexico that support and educate students, their families and those who serve them.”  She stated that she would welcome feedback from the Board regarding the proposed vision statement revision.  President McAninch asked if the current vision statement could be read to the Board.  Superintendent Lyle read the current vision statement.  After reading the current vision statement the Board concurred that it needs to be revised, and that the proposed revision more accurately reflects the current work and direction of NMSBVI.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she appreciates that the revised vision statement does not limit us to leadership in the field, within the State of New Mexico.  It does clarify that we offer our services within New Mexico, but does not limit us, in our leadership role, to New Mexico, and clarifies that we are a resource not only to the students, but to the families and blindness community as well  The Board stated that they like the proposed vision statement.  President McAninch stated that she feels the proposed revision is very concise.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will disseminate the vision statement out to every program and ask them to begin developing their mission and goals to meet the new vision statement.  We will pull all of this together and the Leadership Team will develop a new mission statement for future presentation to the Board.  Danette Fuller suggested that the first sentence, following “NMSBVI” read something other than “will provide a comprehensive array of resources,…”.  She recommended perhaps it stating “will provide a quality array of resources…”.   She feels that comprehensive may contain a wide array of things, but does not communicate the level of quality of any of them.  She wants to ensure that we communicate that we are going to provide a high quality product, in all cases.  After much discussion, the Board and Leadership Team decided to have the sentence read “…will provide an exemplary comprehensive array of resources,…”.  After further discussion the Board of Regents approved the following NMSBVI Vision Statement:
As a leader in the field of educational services for those who are blind or visually impaired, NMSBVI will provide an exemplary comprehensive array of resources, programs and services within New Mexico that support and educate students, their families and those who serve them.
UPON A MOTION by Carolyn Benavidez, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the proposed revision to the NMSBVI Vision Statement, as amended.  (carried unanimouosly)
C. & D.
Vehicle Purchases – Alternative Fuel Large Utility Vehicles/Vehicle Purchases – Alternative Fuel Chevrolet Model Sedans.
Retha Coburn presented a request to purchase two 2010 Chevrolet Suburbans at a total cost of $71,282.00 from Tillery Chevrolet GMC in Moriarity, New Mexico, and six 2010 Chevrolet Impala Sedans at a total cost of $113,904.00 from Desert Sun Motors in Alamogordo, New Mexico.  The total vehicle purchase price would be $185,186.00.  She stated that NMSBVI recently conducted a sealed bid solicitation for these vehicles.  The Invitations for Bid were published in the Alamogordo Daily News, Las Cruces Sun News and the Albuquerque Journal.  Bid documents were mailed to fifteen (15) GM dealerships in Alamogordo, Albuquerque, Las Cruces, Los Lunas, Ruidoso, Santa Fe and Socorro.  Low bidder for the 2010 Chevrolet Suburbans was Tillery Chevrolet of Moriarity at a per vehicle price of $35,641.00.  Low bidder for the 2010 Chevrolet Impala Sedans was Desert Sun Motors of Alamogordo at a per vehicle price of $18,984.00.  Retha Coburn stated that our fleet has a number of high mileage vehicles that are due for replacement.  These vehicles are critical to the operation of NMSBVI and safe travel throughout the state.  In order to ensure the safety of our students and staff it is necessary to replacement high mileage vehicles with new vehicles.  If approved by the Board these vehicles will be used to replace aging, high mileage vehicles.  She stated that we will be disposing of some of our 2001 and 2002 vehicles once these new replacement vehicles are received.  She stated that we are constantly reviewing the vehicle needs at NMSBVI to ensure that we have a sufficient number of vehicles to meet the mission of the school without having a surplus of vehicles.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the request to purchase two (2) 2010 Chevrolet Suburbans from Tillery Chevrolet GMC Incorporated of Moriarity, New Mexico at a per vehicle cost of $35,641.00, and six (6) 2010 Chevrolet Impala Sedans from Desert Sun Motors or Alamogordo, New Mexico at a per vehicle cost of $18,984.00, for a total purchase cost of $185,186.00, plus possible delivery charges, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
E.
Fiscal Year 2010 Capital Projects 5-Year Plan.

Retha Coburn stated that each year NMSBVI is given the opportunity to present its capital funding request to the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  One of the supporting documents that is required in order to present a capital funding request is the Capital Projects 5 Year Plan.  We are currently in the process of working with the Public School Finance Authority (PSFA) and are therefore unsure of what the requirements are for annual document submission.  However we will continue to go through the HED process as well so that we may take project requests through the legislative process.  The Capital Projects 5-Year Plan is a tool that allows us to keep on track and helps us to prioritize our capital projects.  She stated that the presented Capital Projects 5-Year Plan incorporates information provided to us in the Facility Condition and Accessibility Study completed by Dekker/Perich/Sabatini in FY08 and the 3DI study completed through HED.  She reviewed the contents of the Fiscal Year 2010 Capital Projects 5-Year Plan.  The presented plan includes the following Alamogordo campus buildings:  Watkins Education Center; Quimby Gymnasium/Natatorium; Practical Arts/Prevocational Workshop; Health Services; and Ditzler Auditorium/Recreation Center.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Christine Hall asked if any of the buildings listed in this plan have recently had capital projects work done on them.  Retha Coburn stated some of these buildings have recently had capital projects work done on them, but not all of the issues were able to be addressed given the funding that was available.  We have had to phase work on the buildings.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions regarding this issue.  There were no other questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal Year 2010 Capital Projects 5-Year Plan, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

F. Fiscal Year 2011 Capital Projects Funding Request.

Retha Coburn presented the Fiscal Year 2011 Capital Projects Funding Request.  She is asking that this document be approved by the Board so that it can be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department (HED).  She reviewed the contents of the Capital Projects Funding Request which addresses the Watkins Education Center Health, Safety and Accessibility Project at a project cost of $3,475,097.00.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the FY 2011 Capital Projects Funding Request.  There were no questions regarding. 
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve Fiscal Year 2011 Capital Projects Funding Request, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

G. Fiscal Year 2011 Funding Request.


Retha Coburn presented the Fiscal Year 2011 Funding Request.  She stated that this is a request for operational funding in the total amount of $2,765,543.00.  This is funding for the Early Childhood Program.  She stated that the presented document is the tool that allows us to request funding from the State of New Mexico through the NM Higher Education Department.  The NM Higher Education Department, if they approve the request, will then take the request to the NM Legislature during their next session.  The NMSBVI ECP facility houses both a preschool and multiple outreach programs.  The current budget for all programs at NMSBVI exceeds revenue from the State’s Permanent Fund distributions.  NMSBVI augments this distribution with funds from its quasi-endowment (fund balance).  An actuarial study of the fund balance dated July 11, 2008 shows that NMSBVI will deplete the fund by FY12.  State funding assistance is requested in order to prevent the necessity to reduce services throughout the state, currently provided to blind/visually impaired students through NMSBVI’s outreach and early childhood initiatives.  Superintendent Lyle briefed the Board on the anticipated enrollment numbers for the 2009-2010 school year, and the dramatic increase in enrollment for the 2010-2011 school year which will be the result of children transitioning from the “Baby Program” to the Early Childhood Program.  She briefed the Board on the actions that will be necessary to accommodate this growth, which includes the establishment of two new classrooms and the hiring of two teachers and four educational assistants for these new classes.  She stated that we are also asking for two related services providers as it appears that we will not have enough related services providers to adequately cover the needs of the students.  President McAninch asked if we have the physical space necessary to add two additional classes at the ECP.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we do have the space needed to add two new classrooms.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the FY 2011 Funding Request.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal Year 2011 Funding Request, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
H. Revision to Student/Parent Handbook.


Superintendent Lyle presented the 2009-2010 Student/Parent Handbook for Board approval.  She stated that this handbook is reviewed every summer, revised as needed, and brought to the Board for approval.  The review ensures that the handbook is aligned with all current policies and accurately reflects the current status of our programs.  She reviewed the contents of the presented handbook including the section that addresses our newly redesigned Life Skills Program.  President McAninch stated that we need to ensure that the new Vision Statement is incorporated into the Student/Parent Handbook.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the new Vision Statement will be incorporated before the handbook goes to print.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the Student/Parent Handbook.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the  revision to the Student/Parent Handbook, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

I. Psychological Services Contract Renewal.


Superintendent Lyle presented a request to extend the Psychological Services Professional Services Contract with Robert Mayfield, PhD for the contract period July 1, 2009 through June 30, 2010 at a total contract amount of $12,249.75 which is based on the anticipated needs for the 2009-2010 school year.  She stated that while the total dollar amount of this contract does not require presentation to the Board, she would like to present this contract to the Board on an annual basis so that there is a public record that NMSBVI does have psychological services for the students that we serve.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the Psychological Services Professional Services Contract into the second year of services with Dr. Mayfield, doing business as Behavior and Family Therapy Services in Las Cruces, New Mexico for the period July 1, 2009 through June 30, 2010, at an estimated total contract price of $12,249.75, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J.
Food Services Contract for ECP Facility.
Retha Coburn presented a request to award the ECP Facility Food Services Contract to Summit Food Service Management for the 2009-2010 School Year at a total contract price of $57,182.50.  On January 7, 2009, ECP administrative staff asked that we explore the possibility of providing a hot meal food service at the new ECP site.  After reviewing all available sources that provide and deliver hot meals at location sites, a meeting was scheduled on January 14, 2009 with Dave Brewer, President of Summit Food Service Management (SFSM) of Albuquerque.  SFSM is an approved vendor for the State of New Mexico and their Statewide Price Agreement can be utilized under State Procurement guidelines without the need of a Request for Proposal solicitation.  Currently SFSM serves over 150 locations and have over 1,400 staff members as part of their team.  If approved by the Board SFSM will provide the following:  breakfast and lunch, including condiments, eating utensils, paper items, extra milk and transportation.  Meals will meet USDA meal pattern requirements in accordance with meal patterns for National School Breakfast and Lunch Program.  Cost for the meals will be as follows:  Breakfast - $3.50; Lunch - $3.75; Extra Milk - $.50.  Special dietary and supplemental requests and other extras are also available and will be priced accordingly.  At the present time there are no special dietary and supplemental requests.  She stated that the total cost of this contract does include $6,480.00 for staff meals, however, staff eating these meals will reimburse the program through payroll deduction.  The ECP anticipates feeding approximately 50 students Monday, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday, and 12 kindergarten lunches on each Wednesday.  This contract may be terminated by either party by giving a sixty (60) day termination notice.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch stated that she understands that this contract is based on 50 students.  What happens if we have a higher enrollment number?  Superintendent Lyle stated that we took into account that we have several students at the ECP that eat nothing by mouth, and we have absences.  Caroline Benavidez asked if the ECP can get a grant or funding for this meal service.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all of our students qualify for the USDA free and reduced lunch program so their may be some reimbursement from that program.  She stated that efforts will be made to ensure that we receive reimbursement when available.  Retha Coburn stated that we will be applying for reimbursement, but it is important to note that the program will not be fully funded through any available assistance program.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to award the ECP Facility Food Services Contract to Summit Food Service Management for the 2009-2010 School Year at a total contract price of $57,182.50, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
Capital Projects Update.
Retha Coburn presented an update on the following ongoing capital projects:  Natatorium Renovations, Mechanical and Pool Upgrades; Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades; and Central Receiving Roof Replacement.  She stated that Margie Macias continues to do an incredible job overseeing these ongoing projects and has provided the Board with a concise update to each.  She stated that the Natatorium project continues to move, but at a very slow pace due to problems with the pool paint and incomplete deck drain work.  She stated that we could take it upon ourselves to correct the deficiencies which would open the pool sooner; however we have spent a great deal of money and effort to hire a contractor so that we would receive a quality product.  We have not received that and are therefore holding them accountable.  Legal counsel has been contacted on this matter and legal assistance will be provided so that this process can be moved forward and the pool reopened to our students.  She stated that the Jack Hall Renovation project is moving along quite well.  She stated that the building has been completed gutted and every facet of the building is being addressed as reconstruction/renovation continues to move forward.  She stated that the Board approved a total budget of $2.6 million for this project.  Our successful bid came in a little under the $2.6 million budget.  However, some critical issues have arisen, quotes to address them have been received, and we need to move forward to address those issues.  She reviewed the additional critical issues with the Jack Hall Renovation project and the action being taken to address them.   She stated that the Central Receiving Roof Replacement project is still on hold while we wait for a proposal through the Cooperative Education Services contractor, National Construction.  We had originally projected that the reroofing would cost $50,000.00.  However, since this is an historical building, which requires techniques and materials as close to original as possible, in accordance with the NM Historical Preservation Division, the presented memo states that the project could potentially run closer to $120,000.00.  She stated that after the presented memo was prepared we received a quote from National Construction which was in excess of $150,000.00.  She stated that a request for this project will be brought to the Board as part of the September 2009 agenda, or may be brought to the Board at a special meeting if it becomes urgent to move forward quickly.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we are also working with PSFA to see if we can acquire some funding through them for the Central Receiving Roof Replacement project.  Retha Coburn stated that we have several options available to us and we are trying to determine which funding option would be the most appropriate.  She stated that she does not anticipate that we will need to use any quasi-endowment funds for this project.
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next Board of Regents meeting is scheduled for Thursday, September 3, 2009 at the NMSBVI Alamogordo Campus.  The meeting will convene at 10:00 a.m.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions.

General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions.
XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:20 p.m., Friday, July  17, 2009
(Approved 9/3/09)



(Approved 9/3/09)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, President


Linda M. Lyle
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